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Golden kiwifruit (Actinidia chinensis Planch.) is a deciduous woody vine from China with a 

dioecious flowering habit. Although the plant has limited cold hardiness (approximately 10° F), most 
commercial cultivars have surprisingly high winter chilling requirements (700 to 1,100 C.U.). While 
the green or fuzzy kiwifruit (A. deliciosa A. Chev) has been produced commercially in the U.S. nearly 
50 years, golden kiwifruit was introduced much more recently. While efforts were underway to 
develop a commercial industry for green (fuzzy) kiwifruit along the U.S. Gulf Coast in the 1980’s, 
two accessions of golden kiwifruit were introduced to Auburn University. After nearly 20 years of 
successful trialing at Clanton, Alabama, ‘AU Golden Dragon’ and ‘AU Golden Sunshine’ were 
patented jointly by Auburn University and the Hubei Fruit and Tea Institute. This success has 
recently led to the establishment of a 180-acre commercial operation near Tuskegee, AL.  

 
In 2011, a total of 30 A.chinensis ‘AU Golden Dragon’, A. chinensis ‘AU Golden Sunshine’, 

and A. deliciosa ‘AU Fitzgerald’ kiwifruit were planted at Stephen F. Austin State University Gardens 
(Nacogdoches, TX), along with their respective male pollenizers ‘CK-3’, ‘AU Tiger’, and ‘AU Authur’. 
Planting was configured as two a 2 : 1 female : male ratio, so that every female plant was adjacent 
to a male with 8 x 11 feet spacing. First production in September 2014 resulted in 45 pounds, 
primarily from ‘AU Dragon’. In 2015, 875 pounds were harvested, primarily from eight vines of ‘AU 
Golden Dragon’.  Light crops in 2016 and 2017 are believed to have resulted from insufficient 
chilling and poor pollination. A total of 735 pounds were harvested (both cultivars combined) in 
2018. Internal fruit quality, fruit size, and consumer evaluations indicated that the crop was 
excellent. 

 
The successful crop led to funding from a Texas Department of Agriculture Specialty Crop 

Block Grant to SFASU and Texas A&M AgriLife Extension in 2017 to further explore potential as a 
new crop for Texas. A replicated trial planting of the Auburn University cultivars, along with ‘AU Gulf 
Coast Gold’ (patent-pending) was established near Texas A&M University, College Station, TX and at 
SFASU, Nacogdoches, TX adjacent to the original plot. Plants are trained as ‘Winged T-bar’ and 
‘overhead pergola’ at College Station, TX and Nacogdoches, TX, respectively. Future trial sites 
include Mount Pleasant, Texas, Tyler, TX and Simonton, TX. These strategically chosen locations will 
help determine the geographical range of adaptation for this crop. To gain greater insight into 
cultural requirements and production strategies, trips were made to visit commercial plantings and 
research centers in in China, New Zealand, California, and Alabama. 

 
Several perceived adaptation-related challenges to production have been identified, and 

will serve as the focus of applied research efforts. These include: high soil pH, insufficient winter 
chilling, warm-temperature interruption during winter chilling accumulation, high boron levels in 
irrigation water, and reduced cold hardiness due to de-acclimation. These factors will be the focus 
of applied research efforts as the geographic range of adaptation and feasibility of production in 
Texas is assessed. Over 20 other green and gold cultivars have been acquired for trialing, in hopes 



of identifying the additional candidates for adaptation to Texas. Collaboration efforts have also led 
to the importation of six new A. chinensis and A. deliciosa accessions developed by Miko Asia, Ltd. 
in China. These cultivars are scheduled for release from USDA quarantine in December 2018 for 
trialing. 

 
Plants of the Auburn University cultivars can be purchased through http://growaukiwi.info/.   
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